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EXECUTIVE SUMMARY (Brief highlight of tasks and assignments)

Action items that were addressed at this WERA-103 meeting include the following:

●Elected Officers:  Grant Cardon, Chair, Robert Flynn, Vice-Chair, Jason Ellsworth, Secretary.

●Time to renew WNMC location for 2011 and 2013.

●Leadership Award: Be sure to have recipient’s biography forwarded to Phyllis by press time for proceedings.

●Student Awards:  $600 is the target contribution pool from which student award winners will be allocated.  Anyone can contribute to this fund.  Please come prepared to discuss travel awards for student participants at our next meeting.

●CCA News Contributors (Crops and Soils Magazine):  Short List of writers for this coming year:  Amber M. (5/15/09), Bryan Hopkins (8/15/09), Terry Tindall (11/15/09), Stu Pettygrove (2/15/10).  Bryan Hopkins and Rob Mikkelsen have reserve articles that could be published if needed.

 ●2010 Conference Planning Meeting:  Rob Mikkelson will be making preparations for California location March 23-25 in Sacramento or nearby Davis, CA.  Please be looking for a representative from Alaska to attend this meeting.

●Working Group:  A Western Assessment of University and Industry Resources that are available for teaching general and specific topics related to soils and plant nutrition.  Proposal Volunteers:  Jason E., Dan S., Jonathan D., Amber M., Robert F.  Group will come back with a summary of resources. The primary task is to assess what is available, gather a database, and then assess what different knowledge gaps there are for different groups (industries, etc.)  

●Working Group:  Economic assessments of nutrient management.  Volunteers:  Stu, Galen, Amber, Rob. A group representative to be determined later.

●Working Group:  Enhance efficiency guide.  Clain Jones publication could use reviews from membership.

●Internet Resources to assist with public awareness:  
http://www.nutrientsforlife.org/leaders/students/
http://www.nutrientsforlife.org/games/humanity/
http://uwadmnweb.uwyo.edu/SOILFERT/
http://extension.agron.iastate.edu/compendium/index.aspx
http://coststudies.ucdavis.edu/
http://www.farmresearch.com/
●Methods Manual:  Revisions are underway.  New version will be including waste-water methods:  $250 / year subscription.  No hard copies will be available.  Current manual is being sold at $50 and there has been between 20 and 30 copies sold per year.

DETAILED MEETING MINUTES
Opening remarks and introductions; officer succession (Rich Koenig, Group)
Report from WERA Advisor; Question and Answer (Gary [Pete] Peterson)

Treasurer report (Robert Flynn).  There was $10,252.65 in the checking account as of 1/1/2009.  No progress on an alternative interest bearing account given financial condition of current markets.  Jason E. will look into alternative interest bearing accounts prior to next meeting.
Action item: Nominate/elect secretary for 2009-10 (term begins at the close of this March 09 meeting –see attachment for duties and timeline) (Robert).  Jason Ellsworth was nominated as Secretary.  Nominations closed and Jason was elected by acclimation. Vice-chair (Grant Cardon) becomes Chair, and Secretary (Robert Flynn) becomes the Vice Chair.
Discussion of the 2009 Western Nutrient Management Conference overview and final details (Grant Cardon).


There will be six student presentations plus four professional posters for a total of 10 posters.  Need volunteers to help judge posters.  Please see Jason Ellsworth to volunteer a few minutes of your time.  Need a scoring card to facilitate judging top three posters for monetary awards.  Prior to the poster session (4 pm) the students will give a summary to the audience.  The Wednesday afternoon poster synopses by the students are a requirement.  Please save questions for the poster session. The first poster session begins at 4:30 pm Wednesday and 8-9 Thursday morning. Posters will be in a separate room from lunch.  Wednesday afternoon’s session will be moderated by Grant Cardon, and Rich Koenig. Rich will take Grant’s place on Thursday.

Student Awards:  Jason E. and Allen B. had sent out request for funds to support student awards.  IPNI and Agrium committed to a travel award.  Question posed regarding how much was needed.  Really depends on how many donors to reach a reasonable award.  Please remember to bring a camera to document the award recipients.  Pete asked for information on how the Great Plains Soil Fertility Conference handles the awards.  Allen B responded that 8-10 companies donate and distribute according to student participation with awards ranging from $200-300 (1st place was $250, 2nd and 3rd distributed at lesser amounts.  Grant C:  The Western Society of Soil Science has a similar approach.  For the WNMC it was suggested that there be a $500 award pool and distribute accordingly.  Dan S: Suggested the same dollar value for all (top 3).  Grant C: proposed $600, $250, $200 & $150 keeping in mind that the money comes from the “benevolent” industries.  All donations are voluntary contributions from the represented industries.  Bryan:  Likes the Great Plains model because of more student participation and the travel award is good for student participants.  However, there is a need for more interaction. Some universities are sending more students to regional meetings rather than national.  Allen: North central region also has travel awards.  Suggest that at future WNMC promote travel awards.  Other conference committees have a set price for travel awards – independent of actual travel costs.  Award is intended for the student to get the interaction with professionals in academia and industry which helps them gain the experience they’ll need to continue their careers.  The award checks are made out to the recipients.  Rich suggested adopting the GPSFC model (see Phyllis for award amounts).  Whatever dollar value is collected the total would be split among the participating students.  Judged awards come out first then travel award.  Jonathan D.: can’t expect much from HI with so few students and a declining faculty.   Stu P. said that up to 6 CA Universities could participate so it might be better to allow one travel award per state for a maximum of 12.  Rich K:  Motion to put travel award discussion on next planning meeting’s (March 2010) agenda. At that meeting the committee will need to determine award amounts.  Grant repeated original motion.  Jonathan 2nd motion for $600 set amount for student awards.  Anyone can contribute, not just industry.  Awards committee will come up with certificate, picture, and publicity.  Phyllis will be asked to help track this option.  

Leadership Award:  There were two nominations for the WNMC Leadership award.  The executive committee reviewed the nominations and selected Dwayne Westfall as the 2009 award recipient.  

Other conference items:  
                        Oral presenter Huggins is a potential no show.  Family related issues.  

The Leadership Award recipient is not listed in the proceedings.  Make a note to be sure the write-up gets to Phyllis before the proceedings go to press.  


Rob:  Time to lock in meeting location for next 2 years.  Pay attention to hotel details. Cost considerations. Please interview Phyllis. Grants says that there is a new conference center in Logan, UT, that can be considered. 


Grant: There are some addendums from some of the poster session presenters.  

WERA 103 member contributions to CSA news:
· First year report (Jones, Horneck, Brown, Ellsworth authored)

· Action item: calendar and sign-up commitments from WERA members.  
Audience: 15,000 certified professionals. Article length: 800 words or less; Images: .jpg or .tif format, high resolution (at least 300 dpi); size = at least 3.5" wide. Images can not be in Word and no copies from a web site. Deadlines:  it is a quarterly, printing in March, June, September and December, the copy is due to ASA on the 15th of the prior month so deadlines for copy are Feb 15; May 15; Aug 15; Nov 15.

Topics suggested for Crops and Soils publication for CCA’s:  anything related to soil (and water quality).  WERA103’s focus is nutrient management and irrigation water management. Previous articles have included Urea Management by Clain Jones, Irrigation water quality by Don Horneck, Slow release fertilizers by Dan Brown, and precision agriculture by Jason Ellsworth. 

Stu P:  There is some need for horticulture, specialty crops, and tissue testing articles.  Jason E: Any scientifically based information regarding plant nutrition is a good thing to write on for CCA’s.  

Stu: Richard Evans (UC Davis, Environ. Hort) could help in this effort to include horticultural crops.

Short List of writers for this coming year:  Amber (5/15/09), Bryan Hopkins (8/15/09), Terry Tindall (11/15/09), Stu Pettygrove (2/15/10).  Bryan Hopkins and Rob Mikkelsen have reserve articles.
Robert Miller – Plug for ISSPA Conference.  Mid-week tour focus will be on soils and their impact on plant growth.  Nat D. stated that it may be possible to sample subtle differences in flavors from the different vineyards.  Stu Pettygrove is on the committee.  Conference is in Santa Rosa, CA, July 20-24.

Action item: Identify 2010 off year meeting – location and host.

Rob M. suggested a tour of phosphate mine in Idaho.  However, March would be a dicey time of year given the weather conditions.  Rich suggested that the meeting doesn’t have to be in March.  Joan / Hornek had suggested the Hood River or Tri-cities area. Consider April instead of March for these two areas.  Rob M:  California is another option with almonds and bee keeping.  Stu has provided tours of southern CA.  If heading North (Allen) we may want to consider a later meeting time. Moving the meeting month into April (Jason) opens up more northern locations.  However, there is more likelihood of possible conflicts with planting. Is May an option?  Ask Hornek for Hood River options.  Also consider Central California with Sacramento and Stockton areas.  Jackson, CA, could be a meeting site?  Group consensus appears to be for central CA from 3/23-25/2010.  GPSFC will be first week of March in 2010. Point of Contact:  Rob M. and Terry T. 

Rich: For the record - if conference planning meeting location is to be considered in northern regions then the timeframe needs to be later in spring or early summer in order to include an agricultural tour. If AK or Canada is ever considered then the meeting would be in June/July.  Terry said that a great summer tour would be in British Columbia.  Cherries, apples, etc. would be educational to see and consider for the 2012 planning meeting. A meeting in BC would be a good opportunity to involve Canadian counterparts.  However, current economic condition has Univ. of Idaho getting frowns from administrators for out of state travel, much less international.  Pete suggested MT for summer meeting – July is the best time of year there.

Rich:  Committee also needs to reach out to AK.  Anyone know of a contact in AK?  

Now more than ever a call for regional collaboration



Ongoing regional collaborations – report/update



Potato nutrient management.  


Corn nutrient management. (An NRCS request) Harold Reis CIG grant.  Demonstration of BMP.  Development of guide to go with grant.  (Irrigated Corn Guide).



Future opportunities for collaboration – specify projects/publications



Target specific needs by region.  

In OR, NRCS is doing silage corn for western OR, 

pastures for the inland NW, silage corn with Don Hornek, 

Weakness of the regional NRCS approach is lack of funds since dollars come to each state it is very difficult to share those resources with neighboring states.  Rich has approached NRCS in WA with potential project but no dollars were available.  However, OR does have the funds for the work (unbeknownst to WA NRCS).  Amber reports that it’s the same situation in ID.  EQUIP funds can be used for certain projects.  Funds of $10,000 per publication has helped in WA to meet some needs.  Don H. is versed in this approach for funding.  It appears that money can be funneled to OR for printing but moving dollars out hasn’t happened.

Updating fertilizer guides (an NRCS request) by state has been difficult.  Dan S. encourages those who are updating the guides to be sure to include the references / resources used in the document to lay the foundation for change.  At this point, a lot of recommendations are of unknown origin.  Rich asked what role industry has had in development of fertilizer guides.  Terry says how much interest there is in university publications to move forward in proprietary fertilizer materials in documentation.  Deenik asks what is meant by proprietary since the research is not proprietary (Blaylock).  Clain Jones is writing something on proprietary products for MT.  Most of the information is coming from the private sector (companies) because of the lack of funding at the university level. 

Rich: What are some of the high priority areas.  

Timothy guide?  

There is an alfalfa regional guide to come.  

Jason:  Nearly two-thirds of the audience at a recent Wilbur Ellis training event were older than 55.  What has happened in recent years it the hiring of “watered down” scientists.  But the need is for applied agronomists.  New products are coming out but lack the science to adequately explain processes.  There is a need for slide sets that industry can use to communicate basic soil science.  Most slide sets are mid-west driven and there is virtually nothing for other conditions (like the arid west).  The other need is the basic science of plant nutrition.  Industry and others need to know in layman’s terms how plants work.  

Dan S: OSU is suggesting U-tube or other video clips to improve and diversify masws appeal.  Pete noted that there is a need for short courses.  A soils school, such as what Kansas State University offers would be packed in many western region locations.

Terry:  Mosaic Crop College is offered in Tampa, FL.  It is limited to 300 people – it’s always full. They bring in competent university faculty to give lectures.  

Pete suggested a “School” instead of a conference to address this issue of soil and plant science fundamentals.  Fundamental principles of soils, irrigation, crop growth, and  agronomy that can be refined for specific crops for a given area and to introduce the products suitable for that area.

Allan B’s audience wants more of the “meat”.  He has seen too many extension programs that don’t go deep enough into the science.  For example, there has not been enough information shared regarding nutrient interactions.  Jay has a land reclamation school that presents opportunities to teach some of the basics.  Rich: WA no longer does in-service for CES.  So the question remains: How would we do this task?  Jonathan offers a one week course in HI, but wonders how HI could be included in a western regional effort.   Clain runs a mix of training for CES – some need the basics and others need more “meat”.  

Nat D. noted that there is another set of markets for training - environmental scientists and engineers that are working for state environmental departments.  There will most likely be a mix of needs in all cases.  Dan S. has been said to have a way with WWTP so that they get their CEU’s by attending the soils part of the class.  Pete asked if Dan receives supplemental income from this programming. He usually does but it depends on the time commitment.

Rich and Rob:  There is an opportunity to share what is currently available for training materials among the Western Region.  IPNI has a soil fertility manual that covers basic soil fertility complete with powerpoints (see Clain Jones’ website).  These resources will not cover advanced topics.  Amber mentioned that the Master Gardener program is national but has region and state specific training.  Pete would like to see what new industry employees are “short” on regarding educational needs.  NRCS would like the same assessment.  WERA-103 could be able to compile information through the listserv. 

PROPOSAL:  A Western Assessment of University and Industry Resources that are available for teaching general and specific topics related to soils and plant nutrition.  Proposal Volunteers:  Jason E., Dan S., J. Deenik, Amber M., Robert F.  Group will come back with a summary of resources. The primary task is to assess what is available, gather a database, and then assess what different knowledge gaps there are for different groups (industries, etc.)  Perhaps a Conservation Innovation Grant would be appropriate?  Dan suggested a narrated powerpoint.  Dan asked if anyone is involved with eXtension.  Some have had successful interactions and others have not.

How about publications?  (As a group).  Are there needs for economic assessments of nutrient management?  Economic returns, variable rate impacts, etc.  Bryan can think of need for statistician input.  However, there are some basic economics that needs to be covered.  Jay N. has tried but it gets difficult with different rotations and the lack of soil testing.  Joe Farmer usually reply that the “numbers didn’t make any sense”.  Jonathan points out that when costs are “small” it’s considered an insurance policy.  Soil tests didn’t make sense so play it safe with the addition of something that may or may not be needed.  Systems approach asks “to fertilize or not” which often becomes an environmental question.  Rich asks if there are some general principles to help answer the question.  Rob M., state that there is some principles when considered across cropping systems.  Rich asked if WERA-103 shouldn’t have a focus group on this issue?  Amber could approach the question since she is working with a UI economist on manure value.   Dan S asked if we looking at crop response variables.  Rob answers that the response can be as complicated or as easy as you want it to be.  Allan B stated that too many people want the ag professional to “just tell me what to do”.  But we are trying to teach the underlying science so they don’t have to ask the same question every year.  Nat realizes that the advisor/farmer have a limited amount of time and need a “tell me what to do” approach.  However, the answer is grounded in the basics. An educated person with an understanding of the basic science makes it less likely to get poor practices started. Volunteers:  Stu, Galen, Amber, Rob. Group representative to be determined later.

Clain Jones is developing an enhanced efficiency guide.  There will be description with supporting data.  Examples include: Avail and Agrotain.  Products can be ok as long as you can put on less and have the same result (financially as well?). Jason Ellsworth uses the equivalence approach: 1 lb of product A = 5 lb product B.  Terminology: “Mode of Action” to help explain the difference.  Clain is on draft 4 regarding the enhanced efficiency guide and expects the publication to be two months from review.  Primarily looking at N and P products.  Since starting on the N and P products there is now new micronutrient classes of products. Twelve page limit for ASA educational materials.  Perhaps there could be a subset to make a WERA-103 publication.

Grant C:  Please see the “Database of products.” 
http://extension.agron.iastate.edu/compendium/index.aspx 

Rich:  Are there any biomass projects being worked on?  Grant C. responded that there is a biodiesel 
project that is viable on a regional basis.  

Bob Miller:  Changes to methods manual.  Bob has now been asked to write a methods manual for the central valley of CA for meeting dairy regulations, mainly.  The methods are limited to:  TKN, Nitrate, pH, ec, and total P.  Manure and anything else that’s a nutrient to crops. Crops need testing for TKN, P, and K.  Testing is limited by the source of materials.  Water quality control board is the controlling entity.  They want a comprehensive methodology without having to open another resource.  Bob suggests using this publication as a template for the next methods manual.  Current manual should be done by October 2009.  North central region has the guidelines for manure analysis – nowhere else. Bob is pulling information from the standard methods manual into this CA document for stand-alone purposes.  The new methods manual will include waste-water methods:  $250 / year subscription.  No hard copies would be available.  Current manual is being sold at $50 and there has been between 20 and 30 copies sold per year.

Soil Test Industry Reports:
Bob Miller:  Ag lab proficiency program:  56 labs.  10 above last year.  Final enrollement near 60.  Technical review committee – Jason E. on this.  Field agronomist, soil chemist, ag consultant.  In coord with ISPA conference will be funding one student registration.  Lab workshops in three areas.  Golf industry is in a “tailspin”.  Drop off. Compost analysis labs added.  MN DAg.  Testing procedures available.

Nat Dellavalle: Land air and water resources.  New chemist at lab who has an ag background.  Sanjay has an interest in contaminants, especially antibiotics.  Irrigated alfalfa management publication available for $65.  Non-Univ issue: adulteration of organic fertilizers:  Commercial organic ag industry have fertilized with fish products that were spiked with N fertilizer.  Risk involves losing certification.  How can you tell that the product is spiked? Answer is in the report.  Tim Hartz – HortTech and Calcium fertilization. Melon growers typically fertilize with calcium so the summary contradicts standard practice of applying calcium:  Ca is not effective at improving yield.  Nursery Runoff: A big issue for environment department.  Good paper in HortScience regarding this issue (UC Riverside).  Production practices can eliminate the issues.  Last item:  Dairy Quality Assurance Workgroup.  http://cdqa.org/ (California Dairy Quality Assurance Program). Helps seek compliance with dairy regulations.

